
                      December ’22 Client Report 

To:  Toney Tomaso, President LFCC 
From: Rob Walls, General Manager 
CC: Board of Directors, Morgan Gonzales (KS) 
Re: Lincolnshire Fields Country Club 
 
Overview:  
 

December was a decent month with revenues meeting budget, but both payroll and expenses finishing above our targeted 
goals. The month was saved by the dues increase that hit one month earlier than budgeted. Unspent minimum revenue went 
straight to the bottom line as well. The club finished with an EBITDA of $24.8k versus a budget of $18.6k.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Financial Performance: 
 
Revenues: 
 
December revenues finished at 223k. This total was $16.2k or 8% ahead of the $207k budgeted and slightly behind ($2k) prior 
year.  
 
The dues line contributed $155.4k, providing significant gains to the budget. The dues increase took effect in December, but it 
was not budgeted until January. These additional revenues helped boost some lagging revenues elsewhere. 
 



Food & Beverage revenues finished $8.4k over budget at $58.8k. This total was roughly $15.1k behind prior year actuals. The 
main revenue miss, compared to prior year, was in unspent food & beverage minimum. Revenue from unspent minimums is 
unbudgeted and unplanned. There was a balance of $7,658 in December this year versus $19.2k in 2021. This difference was 
most likely due to Covid effects on member usage. The overall miss when removing unspent minimum totals was $3.6k. 
 
My expectation was December would be a stronger revenue month given the number of holiday party bookings, social events, 
and general F&B momentum. While we hit our revenue targets, we will need to see increased usage to hit our goals following 
the unbudgeted shutdown in January. We are planning a new menu launch at the end of January which we hope drives 
additional traffic. 
 
The weather was poor in December and the course had just one recorded round of play. Merchandise sales finished the month 
at $3.6k on a budget of $5.5k. Limited traffic always leads to fewer sales, and the Golf Shop has not seen a historical boost in 
holiday sales. 
 
Payroll:  
 
Payroll finished December slightly over budget, finishing the month at $103.9k on a budget of $100.8k. It was nice to see 
savings from both Food & Beverage and Golf. Administration and Course & Grounds each ran over budget.  
 
We hired Matt Guyton, our new Administrative Assistant/Marketing Director, in December. Matt’s position was not budgeted 
to begin until March, but he was a great fit and we decided to have him start early. Administration will run slightly over budget 
until his position begins to be accounted for. 
 
Course & Grounds saw overages mainly due to seasonal employee termination that led to additional “vacation” spend. These 
terminations resulted in an additional 260 hours in paid hours in December.  
 
Food & Beverage was $2.3k (5%) under budget after being over last month. The department is now slightly under payroll for 
the year. Both Adam and Torry are aware that payroll expenses will need to adjust with revenues as we move into the slower 
months, but staff retention is a key focus. We will have staff working during our January shutdown period completing 
necessary cleaning, repair, etc. 
 
Expenses:  
 
OPEX also closed over budget in December. Expenses ended at $67.5k versus a budget of $63.4k.  
 
As communicated, a final chemical application was pushed into December, causing an overage in December after larger 
savings in November. We had some unanticipated equipment and irrigation repair throughout the month as we closed the 
course for the season. 
 
Admin saw some additional expenses relating to the fiscal year close and some contracted marketing. Water expenses were 
higher than budgeted by roughly $700. This will be monitored. 
 
Laundry and linen continue to be an issue within Food & Beverage. We were locked into our current contract by the prior 
chef, and our contracted pricing has increased significantly. We have been working with our vendor to reduce costs and are 
exploring alternatives.  
 
The Cost of Goods in Golf was 99.24% on a budget of 90.0%. Matt was working to liquidate inventory at cost as we continue 
to make room for Spring arrivals. I have reviewed his buying plan and orders for 2023. In his annual review, Matt asked for 
help to better understand COGS tracking. We have been reviewing the numbers monthly, but I will be working with him to 
better his understanding. We talked about revamping our merchandise POS routine to better control ball and glove shrinkage. 
 
Food COGS% was high again in December at 48.84% versus a budget of 41.82%. The Chef’s Wine Dinner in December ran 
higher than anticipated, but I am unsatisfied with the answers regarding this month’s performance. We had plenty of holiday 
events which should have boosted our totals. We should not have had as much food waste in December after eliminating 
brunch in November. It is possible employee meals are cutting into margin given the lower sales volume. We have started the 
fiscal year with a trend after great success throughout last season. I will be exploring this number more with Adam in January 
to see if we have issues with ordering, costing, shrinkage, or waste.  



Bar COGS% was 34.44% on a budget of 31.0%. This number bounced up after an abnormally low November percentage. We 
ran some specials throughout the month trying to move older beer inventory. We also offered some discounted wine 
promotions on bottles that we no longer plan to carry. This combined with lower sales volume probably caused the miss. 
Again, we will be monitoring.  
 
Inventory across the Food & Beverage department remains higher than the historical average. I spoke to Adam, Miguel, and 
Torry about the need to clean out our inventory over the next three months. We are preparing to launch a new food and bar 
menu in late January. The menu should carry our current inventory moving forward, but I would like to see an anticipation of 
slower sales being reflected in our buying and inventory pattern. This is Adam’s first experience with an “offseason”, and 
Miguel & Torry are purchasing for the first time during this period. We will continue to learn, grow, and adapt.  
 
Summary: 
 
The club exceeded budgeted revenue targets but saw overages in both payroll and OPEX resulting in an EBITDA of $24,829 
versus a budgeted $18,556. Food & Beverage revenues paced with last year. The December dues increase boosted revenues by 
$10k versus budget while $7k in unspent minimum went straight to the bottom line. 
 
January will be an interesting month at LFCC. We have a few events early in the month before a construction project closes 
the facility for 10 days. This closure was not originally planned or budgeted for. We will do our best to mitigate any revenue 
misses with controlled payroll and OPEX. We do have staff retention in mind though and will be using the closure to purge 
and clean. We are very excited to be making progress on the Clubhouse Improvement Project. Exciting times at LFCC! 
 
Key Performance Highlights: 
 

• Total revenues of $223,140 on budget of $206,928 and prior year of $225,348. 
• Dues finished at $155,400 on a budget of $145,566.  

o The planned monthly dues increase took effect in December versus January. 
o The monthly dues line is currently $15.4k higher than the prior year. 
o There were no member additions in December. 

• Payroll was over budget by $3k in December. 
o Hired a new Administrative Assistant / Marketing Director. 

 Originally budgeted to start in March. 
o Vacation payouts for terminated staff in Course & Grounds led to an additional 260 hours of payroll 

expenses. 
• OPEX finished at $67.5k versus a budget of $63.4k. 

o Over on chemical application within Course & Grounds after savings last month. 
o Over on outside accounting service dealing with fiscal year-end after savings last month.  
o Additional spend on contracted marketing services helping with Newsletter generation and menu creation. 

• COGS numbers in golf high but explained by low volume and liquidation pricing. Food COGS finished high at 
48.84% on a budget of 41.8%. Bar COGS finished at 34.4% versus a budget of 31.0%.  

 
Key Performance Issues: 
 

• Scott has communicated the need for equipment repair and maintenance given the delay in receiving new equipment 
from manufacturers. 

• The Superintendent position has been posted and a job search has started. 
o Matt Whitsitt departed as 1st Assistant Superintendent at end of December. 
o Scott will be scaling back in his role as Superintendent. 
o Anticipate hiring a new Superintendent by the end of January with a March 1st start date. 

• Assistant Golf Professional/Golf Shop Attendant position has been posted and a job search has started. 
• Hiring search for pool manager and swim team will begin in February. 

 
Key Actions to Drive Performance: 
 

• Clubhouse renovation begins in January! 
o The Board has engaged with an interior designer to help finalize all furniture and material details. 



o We are scheduled to reopen in May. 
• We have a Sushi Night and several parties on the schedule for early January prior to the closure. 
• We will use January closure to purge and clean the kitchen, bar, and storage areas. 
• New website and club app are in development with a launch date of January 2023. 

o This will be a better member amenity. 
o Help with marketing and membership initiatives. 

• New Administrative Assistant / Marketing Director, Matt Guyton, started in December and has been doing great 
work so far. 

Membership Update: 
 
Current Membership Numbers: 420 Total 
 
Equity   158 
Junior   88 

Under 35  31 
35-37  35 
38-39  22 

Social   111 
Honorary  44 
Honorary Social  2 
Dining   12 
Non-Resident  5 
 
Membership Additions – We are budgeted for 48 membership additions in 2023. The first budgeted membership sales are in 
March. 
 
Membership Attrition – We have seen an attrition of 22 on a budget of 41 for the fiscal year. 
 

RESIGNED 
MEMBERS 

MEMBERSHIP 
TYPE 

OFF THE 
SYSTEM REMARKS 

ANDY WEBB JUNIOR 12/25/2022 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
STEVE GILBERTZ EQUITY 12/25/2022 DECEASED 
MARK PELOFAS SOCIAL 12/25/2022 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
CHAD HEMMING SOCIAL 12/25/2022 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
TRAVIS LANGAN JUNIOR 1/25/2023 MOVING OUT OF STATE 
RYAN HURTH JUNIOR 1/25/2023 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
SCOTT CLINE SOCIAL 1/25/2023 FINANCIAL 
MAX STUTSMAN JUNIOR 1/25/2023 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
LAVERNE McFADDEN HONORARY 1/25/2022 MOVING OUT OF STATE 
JIM SCOTT EQUITY 1/25/2023 DECEASED 
AJ WOODYARD JUNIOR 1/25/2023 PERSONAL CIRCUMSTANCES 
LORI BRIAN SOCIAL 2/25/2023 NO REASON GIVEN 
BENJAMIN DAVIS SOCIAL 2/25/2023 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
BOB TODD HONORARY 2/25/2023 MOVING 
DENNIS DONALDSON DINING 3/25/2023 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 
JASON HOLDREN JUNIOR 3/25/2023 FINANCIAL 
ED REISBERG SOCIAL 3/25/2023 NOT ENOUGH USAGE 

 


